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STAFF REPORT: 5/12/2021 MEETING                             PREPARED BY: J. ROSS  

APPLICATION NUMBER 21-7225 

ADDRESS: 2857 E. GRAND BLVD 

HISTORIC DISTRICT: JAM HANDY/NORTH END-EAST GRAND 

APPLICANT: ROCKY LALA  

OWNER: ROCKY LALA 

DATE OF COMPLETE APPLICATION: 4/22/2021 

DATE OF STAFF SITE VISIT: 5/1/2021 

 

SCOPE: REMOVE EAST ELEVATION DOOR AND ENCLOSE OPENING WITH CONCRETE 

MASONRY UNITS   

 

EXISTING CONDITIONS  

The building is one-story in height and features a rectangular plan. Exterior walls are primarily brick with a 

decorative dentilated stone cornice. All original door and window openings have been infilled with 

concrete block. A metal rollup door is located at the side/east elevation. A hinged metal door is located at 

the rear. The masonry at the exterior walls, below the cornice, has been painted white. The stone cornice 

has not been painted. New aluminum storefronts were installed at the front elevation in late 2020. The 

building was erected in 1923 and was designed by M.R. Burrowes, architect for Newbro Gallogly. The 

building was originally constructed as a garage and used-car salesroom for the adjacent Maurice Fox Ford 

dealership. 
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2857 E. Grand, front elevation, 5/1/2021 

 

 
2857 E. Grand, side/east elevation, showing the project area/proposed location of the proposed door 

opeing infill, 5/1/2021 

 

 
2857 E. Grand, rear elevation, 5/1/2021 
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PROPOSAL  

The Commission approved a proposal to rehabilitate the building at the 9/11/2019 regular meeting. 

Specific items included in the project’s scope of work included the repainting of the building a cream color 

(all areas which had been previously painted) and the installation of new aluminum storefronts. The 

applicant  appeared in front of the Commission a second time, in December 2020, with a proposal to paint 

the building’s stone cornice. The Commission denied that proposal. With the current proposal, the 

applicant is seeking this body’s approval to remove the overhead door at the east elevation and enclose the 

opening with concrete masonry units (CMU). Specifically, as per the submitted application, the current 

proposal includes the following: 

 

 Remove the overhead metal door and frame at the east elevation. The opening/door is 11’-0” wide 

and 12’-6” high  

 Infill the opening with 4”-thick CMUs, inset 4” to maintain to reference/indicate that an opening 

once existed at the location  

 

STAFF OBSERVATIONS AND RESEARCH  

 The east elevation includes four former/original window openings (each topped with a lintel) which 

have been infilled with CMU. The current doorway opening which is proposed for infilling is 

located in the southernmost former window opening. CMU infill surrounds this doorway. It is 

staff’s opinion that this opening is not original nor a character-defining feature and its proposed 

removal/infill will be consistent with the other three blocked-in former window openings at the east 

elevation.  

 

ISSUES  

 None 

 

RECOMMENDATION  - Section 21-2-78, Determination of Historic District Commission 

Staff recommends that the Commission issue a Certificate of Appropriateness for the proposed project 

because it conforms to the district’s Elements of Design and meets the Secretary of the Interior Standards 

for Rehabilitation. 

 
















